### CENTRAL VIRGINIA WASTE MANAGEMENT AUTHORITY **BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING MINUTES AUGUST 21, 2020** PRINCE GEORGE & VIRTUAL

### MEMBERS/ALTERNATES PRESENT

### Voting:

Patricia Paige (M-New Kent), Chairman Robert L. Dunn (M-Chesterfield), Vice-Chairman Michael Purvis (M-Prince George), Treasurer Miles Jones (M-Richmond), Secretary Tangela Innis (M-Petersburg), Director Marcia Phillips (M-Chesterfield), Past Chair

Jennifer Schontag (M-Ashland)

Ricky Hicks (M-Charles City)

Scott Zaremba (M-Chesterfield)

Al Pace (A-Chesterfield)

Dwayne Jones (A-Goochland)

Stephen Chidsey (M-Hanover)

J. Allen Lane (M-Henrico)

Marcia E. Kelley (M-Henrico)

Jon Clary (A-Henrico)

Monique Robertson (M-Hopewell)

Johnny Melis (A-Powhatan)

Nathan Joyce (M-Richmond)

### MEMBERS/ALTERNATES NOT PRESENT

Lee Sloppy (A-Ashland)

Michelle Johnson (A-Charles City)

Clay Bowles (A-Chesterfield)

Jeffrey Howard (A-Chesterfield)

Doug Smith (M-Colonial Heights)

Todd Flippen (A-Colonial Heights)

Wendy Grady (A-Goochland)

Randy Hardman (A-Hanover)

Susan Dibble (M-Hanover)

Michael Flagg (A-Hanover)

Robert C. Whiteman (M-Henrico)

William Riggleman (A-Petersburg)

Karin Carmack (M-Powhatan)

Rod Compton (A-Prince George)

### Non-Voting:

Bentley Chan (A-Henrico) Josh Byerly (A-Henrico) John Lockwood (A-New Kent)

### Staff:

Kimberly A. Hynes, Executive Director Richard Nolan, Director of Operations Nancy Drumheller, Public Affairs Manager Kenna Shea, Accounting and Financial Manager Reginald D. Thompson, Operations Analyst Stephanie Breaker, Sr. Customer Service Supervisor Mary Beth Mains, Part-time Administrative Assistant

### **Guests:**

Addressing the Board, Mrs. K. Hynes, CVWMA Executive Director, welcomed them to the first semi-inperson meeting and she thanked Prince George County for allowing the Board to use the Board of Supervisors room for the CVWMA Board meeting. She instructed members on how to cast their votes using the meeting's electronic functions but noted the Live Chat option would not be used for this meeting. Mrs. Hynes also instructed that all members who would like to vote verbally could take themselves off of mute.

Chairman Paige welcomed all to the meeting. With a quorum in attendance Chairman P. Paige (M-New Kent) called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.

### CHAIRMAN'S AGENDA

### Item No. 1: Public Comment Period

Chairman Paige (M-New Kent) opened the floor for public comment. Without any requests to address the Board, she closed the public comment period and noted if anyone would like to leave a comment in the future, they should contact Mrs. Hynes.

### Item No. 2: Minutes of the Regular Meeting of June 26, 2020

Chairman Paige (M-New Kent) opened the floor for a motion to approve the minutes of the regular meeting of June 26, 2020, as submitted. A motion was made by Mr. R. Dunn (M-Chesterfield), Vice-Chair, seconded by Mr. M. Purvis (M-Prince George), Treasurer and carried that the minutes of the June 26, 2020, Central Virginia Waste Management Authority (CVWMA) Board of Directors meeting be approved as submitted.

### Item No. 3: Chairman's Report

Chairman Paige welcomed new members and alternates to the Board including the Mr. Nathan Joyce (M-Richmond) and Mr. Josh Byerly (A-Henrico).

### Item No. 4a: Election of Director for Fiscal Year 2020-2021

Mr. K. Hynes, CVWMA Executive Director, reminded the Board that a Director had not been previously elected but she was happy to report that the committee is nominating Ms. T. Innis (M-Petersburg) for Director.

Chairman Paige asked if there was a motion to elect Ms. T. Innis to the Director position and it was moved by Mr. R. Dunn (M-Chesterfield) seconded by Mr. M. Jones (M-Richmond), Secretary and Ms. T. Innis was elected to the position of Director.

### Item No. 4b: Installation of Officers for Fiscal Year 2020-2021

Mrs. Hynes administered the Oath of Office to the new officers for the 2020-2021 fiscal year. Mrs. K. Hynes requested that all officers-elect stand and recite the Oath of Office after her.

Officers Sworn in for the 2020-2021 Fiscal Year are as follows:

Ms. Patricia Paige (M-New Kent) Chairman
Mr. Robert Dunn (M-Chesterfield),Vice-Chairman
Mr. Michael Purvis (M-Prince George)Treasurer
Mr. Miles Jones (M-Richmond)Secretary
Ms. T. Innes (M-Petersburg)Director

Mrs. Marcia Phillips (M-Chesterfield)..... Past Chair

### STAFF AGENDA

### Item No. 5: 2020 Education and Outreach and Program Statistics Presentation

Mrs. Nancy Drumheller, CVWMA Public Affairs Manager, shared the 2020 efforts of the Education and Outreach and Customer Service staff. Mrs. Drumheller noted that because of the Covid-19 stay at home order in phase 1, in person public outreach was brought a halt on March 13<sup>th</sup>. Luckily, were able to stay connected by building on our social media base by staying current and updated on the latest technologies to connect with our customers.

One staff member and the Young Scientist were able to continue to provide educational resources and customer service throughout the year. Staff responded to requests for 229 outreach programs, 122 presentations, 33 events, Virginia Life Smart judging panel, and 16 media stores. After March 13<sup>th</sup> 74 events were cancelled.

Mrs. Drumheller noted this is the start of the second year that CVWMA has not had a full time Recycling Education and Outreach Specialist on staff. The Public Affairs Manager and the Young Scientists had 74 events cancelled from a variety of groups, schools, daycares, childcares, local governments, civic groups, nonprofits, etc. as a result of the Covid-19 pandemic. Staff moved all of the education and outreach efforts online and virtually provided everything with only one staff person. Mrs. Drumheller noted that thankfully, staff has been using social media for years and were able to continue to expand the CVWMA online audiences. Staff provided a variety of interactive educational resources daily for children, youth, and adults multiple times each week during the months of March, April, May and June, in addition to collection day and locality information. Videos are very popular, and staff tried to create and share them utilizing the CVWMA YouTube channel once a week.

Mrs. Drumheller noted she was able to attend virtual STEM conferences and other virtual educational and social media webinars during the past several months. She stated these opportunities have opened the Authority to many new resources and partnerships with expertise in STEM (science, technology, engineering, and mathematics) and STEAM (science, technology, engineering, arts, and mathematics) education nationwide.

Mrs. Drumheller noted that even with the reduction in requests due to the pandemic, the reporting numbers for FY20 show Henrico County, the City of Richmond, and Chesterfield County were the top requestors. Staff and the Young Scientists did all they could do and Mrs. Drumheller noted having a contract with the Young Scientists continues to be crucial without a fulltime Educator on staff with CVWMA.

Staff and the Young Scientists processed 58 requests for educational materials (pre Covid-19) and the green room was packed and ready for another 74 programs that were canceled. Mrs. Drumheller noted the educational materials have a long shelf life and can be reused or recycled. She noted there were 1,881 STEM materials included.

Staff and the Young Scientists were able to count, pack and distribute over 23,000 educational materials before March. These numbers do not include efforts by educators in our local member governments or the CVWMA Call Center.

Two national events we heavily promote and participate in along with our member localities are America Recycles Day in November and Earth Day in April. For America Recycles Day, staff responded to 37 requests, impacting over 2,200 children and adults. 6,900 educational materials were distributed in seven of our member jurisdictions. There was one live media event, and 800 pledges to Reduce, Reuse, Recycle.

The 50<sup>th</sup> Anniversary of Earth Day was celebrated virtually this year. With schools and most childcare learning centers closed and local events canceled due to the pandemic, staff utilized our social platforms to stay engaged with the public, especially families, online. With Virginia's stay-at-home orders and social distancing, it was and still is important for CVWMA to provide ongoing "distancing learning" activities and resources that could be used at home. Using "Celebrate Earth Week with CVWMA" as our focus, each day the week of April 20-24, staff provided a theme for the day that included educational tools, tips, visuals, videos, activities and resources to share the importance of the 3 R's and making everyday Earth Day.

Mrs. Drumheller shared a sampling of our efforts, scavenger hunts, picture books, basic recycling and Earth Day quizzes, reuse and upcycle projects, arts and crafts and science experiments using common household recyclables, and waste factoids as some of the ways staff stayed active and engaged.

In addition, staff made approximately 180 Facebook posts with an estimated 3,000 people seeing any of our posts at least once. We currently have over 9,000 followers according to Facebook analytics, and added 50 new "pins" to our Pinterest page which was up 358% with over 6,000 impressions or number of times someone sees one of our pins, on just our Earth Day board on Earth Day! Our total audience, or the number of people who have seen or engaged with our pins on Pinterest is over 9,000 as we had 133% increase in August. In addition, staff tweeted between 5-10 tweets per day on Twitter, where we have 1,492 followers, and posted 1-2 posts on Instagram with 32 posts or visuals shared the week of Earth Day. CVWMA has 928 followers on Instagram. To put this all in perspective, people want information via social media and Mrs. Drumheller stated staff delivered!

It is important more now than ever that we provide consistent messages, transparency, and resources online to our customers. Staff continues to report the importance of CVWMA's online communications and presence on social media. It is like doing a presentation or an event and providing educational resources all day long every day. The CVWMA website and social media are two major hubs for education and resources. People want visuals and a good reason to recycle correctly. People do not hesitate to post and ask about certain commodities, difference in messages on accepted items they see and read about not in our programs, etc. In addition to keeping the website current and daily social media, staff maintains a locality specific page for all 13 member jurisdictions, an Event calendar for any special collection events, Recycling Wizard feature as well as sharing locality information, videos, award recognition etc. Mrs. Drumheller stated there are many validations that the public is taking advantage of our online resources.

The annual contest and collection schedule mailing continue to give us the biggest bump to visitors of our website every year. The top pages visited each month continue to be what to recycle, the collection schedule pdf, the collection schedules webpage, and electronics recycling.

People use our website for information. Even with lower numbers, people are still wanting to know collection day information, special collection events, and what they can recycle and dispose of properly. People do want instant answers and we cannot provide that 24/7 but we certainly provide them a lot of great information in a timely manner.

The curbside email reminder (39,000 subscribers) consistent phone queue messaging about collection delays, etc., and the monthly electronic newsletter help to keep the customers informed.

Mrs. Drumheller stated that the Customer Service Team including, Mrs. S. Breaker, Senior Customer Service Supervisor, and two full time customer service representatives, do a great job. Our Customer Service Team mails out info packets each week based on requests and they do a whole lot more. According to Stephanie Breaker, CVWMA Senior Customer Service Supervisor, CVWMA had over 120,000 calls in FY20. Of these calls, approximately, 44,000 heard a message in the phone queue and did not need to stay on the line for assistance.

The Customer Service Team processed over 75,000 in bound calls and over 6,900 outbound calls and responded to over 6,700 web/emails from the public and locality staff. The Team also assisted with the distribution of almost 11,000 publications requested by customers which includes calendars, extra container stickers, Recycle Right rack cards and plastic bag keepers. They also assist with credit card sales transactions for online bin and cart purchases. Mrs. Drumheller referred to the slides showing what all of this looks like across the CVWMA service area by jurisdiction.

Mrs. Drumheller concluded with what she will be focusing on in the new year as we navigate new ways to live, work, and do business during Covid-19 and post Covid-19. Staying current and maximizing technologies with phone and web enhancements that engage customers more, create more "distance learning" programs and resources, reviewing staffing needs, maintaining partnerships, and collaborating with member localities and our contractors on consistent messaging to the public will be priorities.

Mr. R. Dunn (M-Chesterfield), Vice-Chairman, stated that staff had done an excellent job. Mrs. M. Kelley (M-Henrico), commended Nancy and the Customer Service Team for switching gears and doing so well with a totally different situation. She stated they did such a fantastic job of getting the educational message out and that the Board is lucky to have all of them. Mrs. Drumheller stated staff appreciates the support. Mrs. M. Phillips (M-Chesterfield), Past Chairman, commended Mrs. Drumheller for doing a good job.

Ms. P. Paige, (M-New Kent), Chairman, stated she had been reading comments online and that the Board is lucky to have Mrs. Drumheller. There was no lack of people recycling or getting their trash out during this time and the Board is so appreciative of Mrs. Drumheller's time and dedication to recycling and keeping everyone safe and recycling correctly.

Mr. R. Nolan, CVWMA Director of Operations, stated the Board would hear more on the impacts of the pandemic on CVWMA's Residential Recycling, Drop Off Recycling, Other Programs, and MSW collection, and what the future outlook is going forward. Fiscal year 2020 Program Statistics saw a bump in the volume of materials collected since there were more customers at home due to the pandemic and generating more waste and recycling. 36,781 tons of recycling was collected in the Residential Recycling Program, which is 524 tons more than the previous year.

Mr. Nolan noted the Residential Recycling tonnage was highest in Henrico, at 32.2%. Richmond and Chesterfield followed next with 28.9% and 27.1% respectively. Mr. Nolan noted that the Chesterfield County numbers collected by a private vendor are not included in his numbers.

Referring to the slide of Residential-Missed Collections, Mr. Nolan noted there was a spike in missed collections due to more customers participating since the pandemic began.

In addition, Mr. Nolan noted a large increase in recycling carts purchased by residents in Chesterfield, Henrico, and Richmond for FY20. More people are at home and are generating more recyclables and they see the need for a larger or additional container. Henrico provides bins at no cost. Despite this, Mr. Nolan noted that customers were still purchasing the larger carts or replacing personal carts.

Mr. Nolan reported that the Drop-Off recycling program volume has increased from 7,338 tons in FY19 to 7,681 tons for FY20. Mr. Nolan noted Mixed Paper tonnage is up from last year. Under the new roll-off hauling and FEL contracts with TFC, beginning July 1, 2019, most containers were switched to single stream. There are 16 sites with 39 single stream Roll-Off containers and 54 sites for FELs with 110 single stream bins. Hanover County has 67 commix only FEL bins at 6 sites. Mr. Nolan noted the calculation for Residue is now included as part of the rebate. Residue was not part of the rebate calculation in the past.

Mr. Nolan also reported on other Programs including Scrap Metal which is up by 141 tons and CFC/HCFC (freon) Recovery is up by 81 units. Mr. Nolan noted the volume of collected Used Oil is down, most likely due to the pandemic and less vehicle usage. Category 1 (paints and solvents), antifreeze and oil filters all increased, particularly in the last quarter of the fiscal year, due to an increase in residents staying at home and cleaning up around the house.

Mr. Nolan reported that there was a 569 ton decrease in waste tires in the Waste Tire program due to Hanover County leaving the CVWMA program. The Propane Tank program saw an increase of 354 propane tanks collected. Mr. Nolan noted one improvement in this year's Propane Tank Program is the contractor is now recycling the one pound, camping type, propane cylinders. Mr. Nolan also noted a decrease in eWaste collections. The Goodwill Textile program saw an increase of 51 tons.

Mr. Nolan noted that over \$630,000 in recycling rebates was returned to the jurisdictions in FY20. This was lower than FY19. The primary reasons for this decline included a decrease in commodity pricing for used oil, OCC, and metal. One positive commodity increase was the market price for mixed paper which increased to \$15/ton in the last quarter of FY2020 from \$0.00/ton.

MSW Convenience Center Trash collections saw an increase in FY20 across all jurisdictions except Powhatan County who had a decrease of 187 tons.

In closing, Mr. Nolan noted staff is unsure of what will happen in the future with commodity pricing or the effects it will have on the CVWMA programs. He also noted that the pandemic and its impact on the US economy in general is unknown at this time. There will be a new procurement for the Residential Recycling program that includes 275,000 homes. There have been more domestic paper mills coming on-line who will ship the resultant pulp from recycled paper to China which will positively impact recycling markets. Other unknowns include the impact of the cost to dispose of waste at local MSW landfills as the availability of air space is decreased over the next several years. Mr. R. Dunn (M-Chesterfield), Vice-Chairman, and Ms. P. Paige (M-New Kent), Chairman, thanked Mr. Nolan for all that he does.

# Item No. 6: Consideration of Resolution 21-01: Renewal of the Contract for Lead Acid Battery Collection and Recycling Service

Mr. R. Nolan referred the Board to the slide and noted the term of the current Contract between CVWMA and Battery Barn of Virginia Inc. for Lead-Acid Battery Collection and Recycling Service expires September 30, 2020. This request is to renew the contract for the additional five-year period as allowed for under the contract.

The service level for this vendor has been consistent and reliable. Battery Barn has collected Lead-Acid Batteries from various participating member jurisdictions in a timely and efficient manner. At the request of several participating member jurisdictions, an addition to the contract will be made for the collection and recycling of rechargeable batteries. There will be no additional charge or rebate for this added service. Mr. Nolan noted this renewal was reviewed and approved by the TAC members during the August 2020 TAC meeting.

Chairman Paige asked for a motion to approve **Resolution 21-01**: to renew the contract for Lead-Acid Battery Collection and Recycling Service as presented. It was moved by Mr. R. Dunn (M-Chesterfield), Vice-Chairman, and seconded by Mr. M. Jones (M-Richmond), Secretary, and approved as presented.

## Item No. 7: Consideration of Resolution 21-02: Renewal of the Contracts for Recycling and Solid Waste Consultant Services

Mr. R. Nolan referring to the slide, noted the terms of the current Contracts between CVWMA and Gershman, Bricker, & Bratton, Incorporated (GBB) and SCS Engineers (SCS) for Recycling and Solid Waste Consultant Services expire September 30, 2020. The current contracts have four one-year renewal options. This request is to renew the contracts for the same terms.

GBB assisted the CVWMA in evaluating the current Residential Recycling Contact and made recommendations to participating jurisdictions. Their presentation was well received and met the requirements of scope of work. SCS is well known in the industry as a leading environmental consulting firm and has worked with some of our localities under our Contract. The CVWMA may utilize them in the future. Both Contractors can be utilized by members of the CVWMA through this Contract. Mr. Nolan noted this renewal was reviewed and approved by the TAC members during the August 2020 TAC meeting.

Chairman Paige asked for a motion to approve **Resolution 21-02**: Authorizing the Executive Director to execute an Addendum to renew the Contracts for Recycling and Solid Waste Consultant Services, for one year as presented. It was moved by Mr. J. Clary (A-Henrico), and seconded by Mr. M. Jones (M-Richmond), Secretary and approved as presented.

### Item No. 8: Residential Recycling Program

Mr. R. Nolan reported the total tonnage of recyclables collected in the first month of the new year in the residential recycling program was 3,062 tons, 11 tons less than last July.

Mr. Nolan added, in the Recycling Program, reported misses for TFC and Meridian Waste totaled 2,067 in the month of July, adding there were a total of 1,269 for June 2020 for comparison. Mr. Nolan stated driver shortages, hot weather and a tropical storm as part of the reason for increased misses and that CVWMA had met with TFC. They are working to insert more people into the process.

Mr. Nolan stated that TFC petitioned CVWMA for an increase in costs and the TAC has discussed. Mrs. Hynes stated staff would be responding to TFC in the next few weeks.

Mr. Nolan noted the Curbside Procurement Committee has met every two weeks through July and August and has created a solid draft of the Request for Proposal including Scope of Services and Cost Proposal form for Residential Recycling Services and Drop-Off processing. The next step will be to send a final completed draft to the committee for review and input.

### Item No. 9: Municipal Solid Waste (MSW) Program

Mr. R. Thompson, CVWMA Operations Analyst, reported 249 misses were recorded in Ashland for Meridian Waste (MW) and 19 misses in the Chesterfield tax relief program for County Waste in July. In the Tri-City area, 229 misses were recorded in Colonial Heights, 500 misses in Hopewell; and 363 misses in Petersburg by Meridian Waste. Meridian Waste was penalized for noncompliance during the month of July for a total of \$10,900.

Mr. Thompson stated he and Mr. Nolan met with Meridian and the City of Hopewell on July 8<sup>th</sup> and had a second meeting with Ashland and Meridian Waste on August 12<sup>th</sup>. Mr. Thompson stated there was a driver shortage, a new route supervisor, and not enough personnel. Meridian requested a change in routes in Hopewell and effective August 10<sup>th</sup>, two routes were changed from Monday to Tuesday. Meridian is delivering Ashland waste to the Hanover Transfer Station instead of going to Petersburg for a quicker turnaround.

The FEL program at the schools in Colonial Heights, Goochland, Hanover, Hopewell, and Powhatan will resume based on their Fall schedules.

### Item No. 10: Operations and Program Statistics

Mr. Nolan stated the August program statistics will be available late next week online. Mr. Nolan stated the September commodity pricing for Mixed Paper is \$15/ton; Old Corrugated Cardboard (OCC) stayed at \$70/ton, and newsprint increased \$5 to \$45/ton. Steel increased \$5 to \$130/ton. Oil prices are still at \$0 per gallon.

Mr. Nolan updated the Board on upcoming events:- November 16; City of Richmond e-cycling Event – September 12; Henrico County e-cycling Event – October 3; Hanover County e-cycling Event - November 9; and Hanover County Household Hazardous Waste Event – November 16. The Prince George HHW Event was cancelled.

### Item No. 11: Technical Advisory Committee (TAC) Report

Mr. Nolan stated the TAC met on August 6th and topics discussed were a presentation by e-cycling vendor Securis and their plan to move to Richmond; the Solid Waste consultant contract renewals; TFC petition for increase; renewal of the lead-acid battery contract with Battery Barn; and impacts from tropical storm. The next TAC meeting is scheduled for September 3<sup>rd</sup> virtually.

### Item No. 12: Public Information

Mrs. N. Drumheller, Public Affairs Manager, stated staff continues to share daily CVWMA resources and locality resources virtually. Mrs. Drumheller stated earlier, most programs transitioned to online. The Young Scientists have been to nine Henrico County Recreation and Parks Summer Camps and were successful while following Covid-19 restrictions. The Richmond Family Magazine Face Book interview with Margaret Thompson on July 24<sup>th</sup> was a success and the segment was sent to over 16,000 Subscribers. The video for Recycling "Do's and Don'ts" was their top viewed.

### CVWMA Website, Social Media and Collection Day Email Reminder

Mrs. Drumheller stated the newsletter was sent out and the website is ongoing and is as important and impactful as programs and events. CVWMA Twitter has over 1,500 Followers and for July 686 impressions or were seen daily. Pinterest had over 3,400 views and over 65 new resources were added to Pinterest in July.

Staff continues to post and tweet about contamination, outreach events, locality events and collection day updates daily. Staff has been invited to Hopewell October 30<sup>th</sup> for their Healthy Lifestyle event. Staff and Young Scientist will create a virtual field trip for the City of Richmond Pre-school Public School program. Staff is working with Jonathan Austin to record 13 online Reduce, Reuse, Recycle education shows for each individual locality.

### CVWMA July Waste Reduction News

Mrs. Drumheller stated the monthly electronic newsletter was sent out and articles of interest were Reduce, Reuse, and Recycle; and the James River Regional Cleanup. The newsletter was distributed to **1,700** email subscribers. The James River Regional Cleanup Day is scheduled for September 12<sup>th</sup> and many of our jurisdictions will have their own cleanup events.

### Item No. 13: Financial Reports for July 2020

Mrs. K. Shea, CVWMA Accounting and Financial Manager, reported July is the first month of the new fiscal year and financial activity is consistent. The Authority has a combined Net Income of \$544,777. The annual

operating assessments are billed annually at the beginning of the year and she reminded the Board net income will decrease monthly as operating expenses are incurred. The accounts receivable schedule reflects the details of the amounts due to the Authority as of the end of the month and one account is 60 days past due and staff is working to bring the account current.

#### 2020 Annual Audit

Ms. Shea reported the CVWMA audit firm Brown & Edwards conducted their field work the week of July 27<sup>th</sup>. Staff is completing the 2020 Comprehensive Annual Financial Report (CAFR) and will be discussing the results of the audit and the draft CAFR with the Audit Committee in early September and the CAFR will be presented at the September Board of Directors meeting for consideration and approval.

Chairman Paige opened the floor for a motion to accept and file the Financial Reports for July 2020 as submitted. A motion was made by Mr. R. Dunn (M-Chesterfield), Vice-Chairman, seconded by Mr. M. Jones (M-Richmond), Secretary, and carried that the Financial Reports for July 2020 be approved and filed as submitted.

### Item No. 14: Administrative

Mrs. Hynes informed the board about potential legislation to include a tipping fee surcharge.

Mrs. Hynes stated CVWMA is excited to be a part of the United States Plastics Pact, a partnership with The Recycling Partnership, the World Wildlife Fund (WWF), and the Ellen MacArthur Foundation. Mrs. Hynes stated we are participating as a government activator, at no cost, to help support the mission to transition plastics toward a more circular economy.

The goals of the Pact are:

- 1. Define a list of packaging to be designated as problematic or unnecessary by 2021 and take measures to eliminate them by 2025.
- 2. By 2025, all plastic packaging is 100% reusable, recyclable, or compostable.
- 3. By 2025, undertake ambitious actions to effectively recycle or compost 50% of plastic packaging.
- 4. By 2025, the average recycled content or responsibly sourced bio-based content in plastic packaging will be 30%.

Mrs. Hynes stated the 30<sup>th</sup> Anniversary of CVWMA is coming up in December and staff is working on a logo and what we might do for celebration later in the year or the first part of 2021. She stated there was a lot to be proud of and to look forward to.

She reminded the Board that the TAC Meeting will be held on Thursday, September 3rd at 9:00 a.m. in the CVWMA offices and at 2:00 p.m. the Audit Committee will meet. The Executive Committee will meet on Tuesday, September 8<sup>th</sup> at 11:00 a.m., and the Board Meeting will be September 18<sup>th</sup>.

Mr. R. Dunn (M-Chesterfield), Vice-Chairman, stated it was an excellent and informative meeting and he thanked all involved.

Ms. P. Paige (M-New Kent), Chairman, thanked Mrs. M. Phillips (M-Chesterfield), Past Chairman, for her leadership, dedication and for a job well done. Ms. Paige thanked Prince George County for the use of the County Administration Building and the help of the Media staff for their cooperation and coordination.

Ms. Paige thanked Board members and CVWMA staff members for their maneuvering through online and unknown waters during the pandemic and for being committed and performing their jobs with a degree of excellence.

### **Old/New Business**

Chairman Paige asked if there was any old or new business to come before the Board. With no further business to come before the Board, Chairman Paige opened the floor for a motion to adjourn the CVWMA Board of Directors meeting at 10:25 a.m. The motion was made by Mr. R. Dunn (M-Chesterfield), Vice-Chairman, seconded by Mr. M. Jones (M-Richmond), Secretary, and carried that the August 21, 2020 Board of Directors' meeting be adjourned.



### **CERTIFICATE**

I, Patricia Paige, Chairman of the CVWMA, certify that the foregoing minutes are a true and correct copy of the minutes of the August 21, 2020, regular meeting of the Central Virginia Waste Management Authority (CVWMA) Board of Directors. These minutes were adopted at a CVWMA Board meeting held at 9:00 a.m., September 18, 2020. Given under my hand and seal of the CVWMA this 18th day of September 2020.

Patridja Paige, Chairman

10